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September 12, 2013

Dear Mr. Gardner,

I have been asked to complete a letter of recommendation for Mrs. Kathy Rackley. I have known Kathy professionally and personally for 13 years. I have had the opportunity to see Kathy serving in numerous roles. Kathy is one of the most loyal and dedicated educators I have worked with in my 18 year career.  Her desire to do well and her sincere personal commitment to improve the lives of the students and teachers she works with is always 100%.

When I first began working with Kathy, she was returning to Lincoln Heights after living in Maryland. She had formerly been a classroom teacher and was planning to return to the same role. Mrs. Ronco saw leadership potential in Kathy and convinced her to consider assuming the role of Media Specialist. Kathy’s ability to work cooperatively with a wide range of personalities, to create an inviting space where all members of the school community would feel welcome, and her gift for being a visionary were all attributes Marge considered when deciding to recruit Kathy. This meant Kathy would have to go back and get her Master’s requiring that she assume a new role while taking classes at night at the same time. Kathy responds to the challenges her leaders give her, responded to the call and never looked back. As a result our Media Center became the heart of our school as we had hoped it would be. Kathy immediately began doing new and innovative things, such as tracking circulation statistics and reporting them out to the school as a way to challenge the children to check out more books and challenge the teachers to encourage more circulation. Increased circulation had been found to increase test scores, after all. This was just one example of how Kathy continually went above and beyond and an example of the ownership she took for the school’s success. Kathy is an idea person, and that was evident from the earliest days of her leadership.

When Mrs. Ronco left to open Ballentine, the school faced a critical crossroads. Marge was a hero to all of us and we all were totally loyal to her. There was a certain level of anxiety among staff as we wondered whether or not we would be able to maintain the magic without her. Once the district gave me the chance to move into the principalship, Kathy was among the first to approach me and pledge her support to ensure the success of the transition. She made good on her promise and over the next several years, Kathy served as a key member of what we called “The A Team,” short for Administrative Team. Few teams in my professional life will be able to match the incredible energy of that group. Our grit, stamina and expectations were pretty incredible. The collaboration happened by-the-minute informally, but also in more formal settings such as weekly team meetings and yearly team retreats. The collaborative model of leadership that Mrs. Ronco modeled made us all believers and we had no reason not to continue that method of running our school. Whenever a challenge presented itself, all of us came around the table for heartfelt and thoughtful discussions. I was so fortunate to be surrounded by those incredibly smart members of “The A Team,” and as a result our school survived the transition and we continued to experience success. Our scores were up, our students were happy, our parents were satisfied and our teachers loved their work and their school. 

Kathy, as well as the rest of the team, understood the impact small matters could have on our larger goals.  I remember being in my office one day buried with administrative tasks and Kathy came in and told me she needed to talk to me for a minute. She went on to explain to me that a kindergarten teacher we had, one of our very best, was feeling unsupported. Kathy waited out my fussing, “You’ve got to me kidding me! These teachers! Jeesh. I did this. I did that. I do this. I have no life. I give my heart and soul for them! What do they want?” She listened patiently and gave me some, “I know, I know.” But at the end of it all, she held me accountable. She made sure that she didn’t let the day go by without letting me know that one of our best teachers was in need of some  encouragement from her principal. She saw that it was crucial and she knew that if I took care of it now, while it was pretty small, I could keep it from getting bigger and bigger. She knew the power that I alone held to make that teacher feel appreciated, just by merely going down to her classroom and talking with her for a few minutes.  Kathy’s suggestion proved spot on. I went down, talked to the teacher for just a few moments and you could see her entire disposition lift. As I have moved on to a new school, I have carried that experience with me and shared it with the teams I work with now. If a principal doesn’t have key people on his or her staff that will come to them and tell them when there is a potential issue brewing that they need to address, then it is solely up to them to know all that is happening in every corner of their building every day. I think this is impossible and I am forever grateful to Kathy and the rest of “The A Team” for trusting our relationship enough to tell me these things. I believe Kathy will follow this same model of leadership with an open door policy and a charge to her team to tell her when her leadership is needed or tell her when they think the direction of the ship needs an adjustment. The old saying about two heads being better than one is so true and if you can make that 6 or 7 heads around the table to lead 80 staff members and 500+ children, all the better. 

Kathy continues to be my trusted colleague. Though we don’t see each other anymore except occasionally at district meetings, we do keep in contact. Kathy regularly sends me emails or calls me about new and exciting things she is doing or learning. Through the years Kathy seems to always be ahead of the curve on the latest and greatest in education. Kathy was doing work with Kim Hughes years before Conscious Discipline was gaining popularity in our district. Kathy was raving to me about podcasts years before everyone knew about TedTalks. To this day, Kathy will learn something new and call me to share. I am impressed by her continued commitment to learning all that she can about leadership and early intervention, her two areas of greatest passion. So many of us have things that we want to learn about, but Kathy is the person who is actually immersing herself in content, digesting it and ultimately applying it! I believe her thirst for new ideas and continuous learning will continue to be one of her greatest assets as a principal in today’s ever changing educational environment.

Kathy is a seasoned educator. Over the years, there’s hardly an area of school leadership that she hasn’t touched. From School Improvement to grant writing  to fund raising to recruiting to hiring to retreat planning to skit writing to classroom management, Kathy has done it all! As a principal this broad experience will serve her well. She’s been in the trenches. That being said, she is also a visionary and can put the wheels in motion, by inspiring and collaborating, to make her vision a reality. I believe that as a principal Kathy will be an outstanding asset to Wake County Public Schools. 

I am happy to speak further on Kathy’s behalf or answer any questions you may have. I can be reached at 919-856-7666 or 919-427-3205. 

Sincerely,

Jacqueline Jordan, Ed.D.

Principal, Underwood Elementary 
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